
PLS 101 - Lecture 16

We were talking about ó I think we left off about specific issues of campaign 
financing and specific limits.  And again, I want to just give you a quick 
overview as ó that we talked about on Friday about how much money is involved 
and the campaign finance ó well, what does the existing law say.  We started 
off last Friday talking about the Federal Election Campaign Act of 1971.  We 
talked about its purposes here, what it was designed to do.  It created a 
Federal Election Commission to monitor campaign contributions and 
expenditures.  So we talked about some of those issues.
Specific rules.  There was an individual limit of $2,000 per candidate per 
election.  And these are basically ó I want you to make sure.  This is what 
you would call direct campaign contributions.  Youíre writing a check.  I can 
write a check to Roy Blunt for $2,000 for the primary and $2,000 for the 
general election.  So I can give him ó his campaign directly $4,000.   So to 
campaign for Roy Blunt or to reelect Roy Blunt for Congress, $4,000 
essentially each time heís running for election or reelection.  I can also 
give up to $25,000 to a national party committee like the Republican National 
Committee or the Democratic National Committee.
We also began talking about this idea of Political Action Committees or PACs 
and the important role that they have come to play in our system.  And we also 
talked about specific limits about PACs.  Thereís been an enormous growth of 
Political Action Committees over the last 20 years or so.  And in a lot of 
ways, if you think about ó again, the strong party versus weak party system, 
this is a good indicator of a weak party system.  There are other players in 
our system that are playing a major role in terms of how campaigns and 
elections are conducted and the results of elections, and PACs are a major 
player now.
 
Now, we talked about the idea of what exactly is a PAC to make sure we 
understand this.  This is basically ó essentially itís a way for interest 
groups to play a role in getting candidates elected, candidates that support 
their positions.  And I gave you an example, I think on Friday, of textiles.  
If I happen to be in the textile industry in the South and Iím concerned about 
losing American jobs to overseas imports, and trying to save American jobs and 
save American industry here, I may actually form a Political Action Committee.  
And what we will do is to solicit contributions from members and essentially 
what I can do is get people to give to my PAC.  If Iím successful, I can get 
the $5,000 limit from the individual, from all of you.  So if Iím the head of 
this Political Action Committee to save American jobs in the textile industry, 
Iím gonna ask all of you to support me by writing me a check for $5,000.  
So you as an individual, then, say, ìHey.  I like that.  I believe in it.  My 
parents and my grandparents used to work in the textile industry.  Iím gonna 
write a $5,000 check to this PAC to help save American jobs.î  And you can 
write $5,000 check after $5,000 check after $5,000 check to one of several 
different PACs.  You can only write me a check for $5,000.  Letís say Chris 
has a PAC thatís very similar, about saving the automobile industry.  You care 
about American jobs, okay?  Elizabeth has a PAC about saving other American 
jobs.  You can write a check for $5,000 to me, $5,000 to Chris, $5,000 to 
Elizabeth.  You can write up to $5,000 to all these PACs.
 
If Iím a PAC ó letís go back to my role here.  If Iím a PAC I can get all this 
money from all my contributors all across the nation.  And if I can get every 



American contributing $5,000 to my PAC, boy, Iíll have a lot of money, wonít 
I?  Okay.  So I want you to understand, first of all, PACs have a lot of 
money, right?  They get a lot of money coming in.  Now, what I can do ó and I 
think this is where we stopped on Friday ó I can give $5,000 to a candidate 
per election.
So letís take out all this money here from you guys, $5,000 apiece.  What can 
I now do?  Well, Iíve got a lot of money here.  Some will write a check for 
$5,000 to Roy Blunt in the primary, $5,000 to Roy Blunt in the general 
election.  So $5,000 per candidate or really $10,000 if they have a primary 
and a general election.  So Iím writing a $10,000 check here, or really two 
$5,000 checks.  Two $5,000 checks to this candidate, two $5,000 checks to this 
candidate.  For example, this candidate tells me that heís gonna vote to help 
save American jobs.  Hereís $10,000.  And Iím just one PAC, right?  So you see 
again just the dynamics involved in terms of the people who can support PACs 
and how PACs go and support candidates.  Theyíre specifically designed to give 
money to candidates who support their positions.
In a lot of ways, again, to think about what Political Action Committees are, 
I think of this.  I think of an interest group like the NRA and what is the 
fund-raising arm or component of that NRA, the NRA PAC.  And so thereís a 
group within that interest group thatís designed to specifically raise funds 
for campaigns.  Thatís what a PAC does.  And PACs have become, again, major 
players over the last several years.
Now, those are some specific limits.  Now, you simply say at this point, 
ìWell, is that a lot of money here?î  And I can say, yeah, it is a lot of 
money but I had alluded to the idea that in a lot of ways this is just the tip 
of the iceberg.  Now, hereís one of the reasons why.  Because those $5,000 
checks that you guys write to me or that I write to a candidate, there are 
limits.  But ó but ó this is whatís amazing ó there are also something called 
indirect PAC contributions and there is really not limit.
 
Now, this is a little bit confusing, but let me share something with you.  
Letís say that I as a textile industry PAC to save American jobs believe what 
Roy Blunt believes in and Roy Blunt is gonna help support and save American 
jobs.  So I have written Roy Blunt a check for $5,000 for the general and 
$5,000 for the primary, right?  So Iíve already given him my $10,000.  I say, 
ìRoy, we like you so much we want to help you further and hereís how weíre 
gonna do it.  Weíre not gonna coordinate with your campaign or anything at 
all, but weíre gonna independently spend money on your campaign.î
And so I ó and letís say, for example, Sara ó Sara is running against Roy 
Blunt in the next election and so I decide to hire someone to create TV 
advertisements attacking Sara.  And I am just a textile industry PAC and I am 
targeting people who are going after our candidates.  Sara is going after our 
beloved candidate so weíve gotta stop Sara dead in her tracks.  So whatíll we 
do?  Weíre gonna run advertisements against Sara.  We cannot ó and this is 
important ó we cannot coordinate with Roy Bluntís campaign committee.  I 
cannot give them formally a check or anything.  Iíve already given them all 
the money I possibly can.  But now on my own, if I choose, I can go and start 
creating my own advertisements basically saying why you should not vote for 
Sara.  Sorry, Sara, but I have a lot of money to spend here.  And so weíre 
gonna basically run all these ads 24 hours a day attacking you so that the 
voters will not vote for you.  Theyíll vote for our beloved favorite, Roy.
[Inaudible student response]
 



No, and thatís part of the problem.  I mean, there are some estimates but 
thereís not ó theyíre not required.  And the picture gets even a little bit 
more murkier.  But I just want you to understand that at this level right now:   
these indirect PAC contributions, there are no limits.  I can do what I want 
as a citizen.  If I have the money to run advertisements that either are for 
or against a candidate, as long as I donít coordinate with their campaign, I 
can do that all in the name of free speech.  Free political expression.  There 
are no limits and thatís what basically ó why the disclosed amount of money in 
a lot of ways, even though itís a lot, in some respects is only the tip of the 
iceberg.  So these indirect PAC contributions, there are no limits.  Weíre 
gonna come back to some of this stuff in just a minute as well, but just for 
now.
Who do PACs support?  In the Congress especially, PAC spending plays a major 
role.  Remember I told you about that website, opensecrets.org?  You ought to 
go there and take a look and see how the PAC money ó again, thereís disclosed 
PAC money and undisclosed PAC money, the independent expenditures.  But just 
for the disclosed PAC money, look and see how many dollars that go to support 
specific candidates.  Itís really amazing.  All these PACs together.  For 
example, if Iím Roy Blunt, I got a lot of PAC money back in 2004.  Hundreds of 
thousands of dollars in PAC money.  So it really is a lot.  PAC spending plays 
a major role in the election of congressional candidates.
 
Think about this, too, by the way.  You remember we said that for the 
president, part of the presidentís campaign is financed by you, the taxpayer.  
There is public financing of presidential candidates.  There is no public 
financing or a system of public financing of congressional candidates.  So 
guess what?  PACs really play a role in helping to raise funds for 
congressional candidates like Roy Blunt and others.  So in the Congress PAC 
spending does play a major role.  And if you are an incumbent you really will 
get a lot more money than if you are a challenger.
In fact, a lot of things ó let me again explain this to you a little bit.  If 
you are running for reelection in Congress, the PACs know who you are.  You 
have a voting record, donít you?  They know that youíve been elected to 
support this issue or that issue, and so forth.  And so I ó if Iím running for 
Congress or if Iíve been running for ó been there for awhile, running for 
reelection, I may get PAC contributions from some organization out in 
California that happens to share the same values I share.  So theyíre not 
limited to Missouri.  I can get ëem from anywhere across the U.S.  And so PACs 
play a major role in congressional election, but they especially tend to 
support incumbents.
 
Now, let me tell you this, too, that thereís an implication here.  If you are 
running against somebody whoís an incumbent, youíve got your work cut out for 
you.  Incumbents tend to get reelected in overwhelming numbers.  For several 
reasons, but one is they enjoy a natural advantage at the outset because they 
get more PAC dollars than challengers.  Much more often than not, the 
incumbents are likely to get four or five times as much money in PAC 
contributions as a challenger.  Do you realize how hard it is to run a 
campaign?  Again, we should go to opensecrets.org just to show you.  Roy Blunt 
runs against Jim Newberry.  Roy Blunt raised lots and lots more money.  I 
think Jim Newberry raised a total of about $200,000.  So if you compare the 
numbers of that versus what Roy Blunt raised, itís just amazing.  Itís hard to 
beat an incumbent if they can raise that much more money.  To overcome that is 



very, very difficult.  So again, it really does give you a big advantage.  In 
fact, in another interesting statistic, 75 percent of all PAC dollars will go 
to an incumbent.  They get three-fourths of all the PAC dollars, generally 
speaking.  So all that gives you a big advantage over a challenger.
Now, because these PACs are allowed to raise money there has been a vast 
increase.  Iíve got here under the effects of PAC influence here ó okay.  Let 
me just give you some interesting statistics here.  PACs grew from just a few 
hundred in 1977 to over 5,000 PACs today.  During that same time, 
contributions to presidential and congressional candidates rose from $25 
million to over $300 million in 2004.  And these are direct PAC contributions.  
These are not indirect.  Again, the tip of the iceberg.  It was about $300 
million in 2004.
Now, whatís really interesting, historically two persistent problems that 
weíve had with our campaign finance.  Before we go to that, do you guys have 
any questions at this point I should answer for you?  I want to make sure Iím 
not going too quickly here.  I think as we go through this, hopefully ó itís 
kind of murky but youíll see some clarification, too, and Iíll be happy to 
answer any questions for you.
Let me tell you two persistent problems.  One is something called soft money.  
This is theoretically no longer a problem and Iíll tell you why in a bit.  But 
for a long time this was presumably a very, very large problem in campaigns in 
terms of how all the dollars are being spent on campaigns.  Soft money is 
referred to funds that are raised by the two major parties that are not 
subject to limits.  These are essentially undisclosed funds.  These are not 
the same thing as indirect PAC contributions, but basically these are actually 
funds raised by the two parties.  So that if I want to essentially write a 
check to the Republican National Committee or the Democratic National 
Committee, I could do that. 
 
The key about soft money is this.  Itís supposed to be used for, quote, ìparty 
building activity.î  Things to help strengthen our party.  So weíll have get-
out-the-vote drives, voter registration activities, maybe a series of campaign 
commercials that say why you should vote Democrat.  And Iíll talk ó maybe I 
might have some potential ó some pictures of Democratic candidates here that 
show you how ó you know, the Democratic Party is a strong party and how the 
Republicans are out of ideas.  Iím actually changing that a little bit because 
thatís what the Republicans actually did going back 20 years ago, talking 
about the Democrats being out of gas and why you should vote for Republicans.  
But itís the same idea, though.  We could basically have a span of commercials 
that show why you should vote for this party or why you should vote for this 
party.  Specifically for these kinds of party building activities.  Thatís 
what soft money is.
Just to let you know, in 2000 ó the latest we have numbers for is 2000.  In 
2000 this was $500 million, estimate.  An estimate of $500 million.  
Theoretically, an individual donor could give $100,000 or a million, even, in 
soft money before without any kinds of disclosure.  And then the parties could 
then use that to give to other candidates all across the U.S.  So that was 
something that we had ó a problem.  People like John McCain said, ìWe have a 
serious problem in our campaign finance system.  We have all this money awash, 
going to the parties without any kind of disclosure, and then the parties can 
use it to help ó you know, to do a lot of stuff in the name of building up 
their party.  A lot of it sometimes actually looks like theyíre actually 
running ads against a candidate.î  But again, sometimes they walk a fine line 



here.
 
Weíre talking about $500 million as of 2000.  Soft money contributions to both 
parties was about $500 million.  Thatís one persistent problem.  That 
technically has been changed now.  I have the latest number for 2000 and weíre 
gonna come back to that in just a second here.  But the other historically 
persistent problem has just been this idea called independent expenditures.  
When I think of independent expenditures, you can put in parentheses ó sort of 
an overlap, a major portion of that are indirect PAC contributions.  Weíre 
going back to that idea, indirect PAC contributions.  Theyíre not necessarily 
the same things but this is a broader category.  Independent expenditures.  
Anyone basically has the right to spend money on campaigns.
If you have technically a billion dollars to spend on a campaign and you want 
to work on somebodyís campaign, as long as you donít write a check directly to 
somebodyís campaign but you do it on your own, you have the right to do that.  
And whatís really interesting is this court case in 1976, Buckley v. Vallejo.  
Because what it did, it said in the name of free speech and in the name of 
political expression, the use of independent expenditures is legitimate.  In 
other words, for me to clamp down and say you canít spend money to share your 
views, your political views, is infringing upon your rights to free speech.  
So the Supreme Court upheld the use of independent expenditures in 1976 in 
this court case.
 
What is very interesting, I look at campaign finance in some respects like 
Swiss cheese.  When you think about Swiss cheese, youíve got all these holes 
in it.  This is a huge hole permanently made huge by the Supreme Court.  
Basically, to clamp down on this youíve gotta change the Constitution or the 
Supreme Courtís gonna have to reverse itself.  And that is, I think, a 
permanent problem with campaign finance.  You try to reform it by plugging up 
one hole, itís gonna find its way to another hole, kind of like Swiss cheese.  
You see all these different kinds of holes.  In a lot of ways, thanks to 
Buckley vs. Vallejo, that basically legitimizes this whole idea of using money 
to support candidates in the name of your own right to freedom of speech.  So 
the Supreme Court said that that was perfectly legitimate as a former frame of 
expression.
A major milestone happened in 2002 in whatís called the Bipartisan Campaign 
Reform Act of 2002, BCRA, sponsored by John McCain, a Republican senator from 
Arizona, and Russ Feingold.  Heís a Democratic senator from Wisconsin.  This 
McCain-Feingold Bill had actually been looming around for about 17 years.  It 
finally became law when George Bush signed it in March, 2002.  For year after 
year after year, it would always get introduced.  And what would happen is 
that the Senate oftentimes ó or Senate leadership would oftentimes come up 
with some kind of procedural tactics to prevent it from coming up for vote.  
And think about this.  You remember what we said?  Why is it hard to 
fundamentally reform the system?  Because the people who are there benefit 
from the way the system is currently structured.  Why would I ó if Iím already 
elected and reelected and reelected ó I know the system, I know the ropes, I 
know what I can do, I know how to raise money.  Iím very good at it or 
obviously I wouldnít be reelected.  Why would I fundamentally change that 
system to hurt my chances of getting reelected?  So the incentive ó thereís 
always been a disincentive to actually change our system of how we raise money 
for campaigns.
 



But, lo and behold, largely because of Enron ó the Enron debacle, the McCain-
Feingold bill was signed by President Bush in March of 2002.  Interestingly 
enough, the Republicans had been the strongest opponents to it.  Ten years 
earlier George Bush Sr. vetoed this bill, but his son signed it into law.  
What did it do?  Theoretically, the reason why it was important was because it 
banned soft money.  Which the Republicans, by the way, tend to benefit more 
from than the Democrats.  But it banned soft money and it also curbed the use 
of issue ads.  You may have heard of issue ads.  These are ads that target 
candidates just before an election.  So it curbed the use of issue ads but the 
main thing is that it banned soft money.  It also increased limits for 
individual contributions.  Remember when we talked earlier last week about a 
$2,000 limit to a candidate that I could write as an individual to their 
campaign?  Well, it increased that ó it used to be $1,000 but it was increased 
to $2,000.  The reason why itís $2,000 now is because of this act that was 
signed back in 2002.
So some people were thinking, ìWow, this is gonna be great. $500 million if 
not more.  Weíre still gonna have independent expenditures, but at least one 
major hole of soft money is now plugged up, right ó supposedly?î  Thatís what 
everybody thought.  But, lo and behold, you try to plug up one hole, another 
hole somehow finds its way.  Let me tell you about a new hole that we saw 
happen just this election.  The new players in our scene.  Not only PACs but a 
new form of organization called 527's.  Some of these 527's even have their 
own PACs, by the way, interestingly enough.  That makes it really confusing.
 
Do you remember seeing some ads during the last election ó for example, 
remember hearing of an organization called Moveon.org by any chance?  It was a 
Democratically oriented organization that was hoping to ó that ran a number of 
ads and did a lot of grassroots campaigning to basically show the failures of 
the Republican ó the Bush presidency, and there were a number of ads.  And 
there were some famous ads ó for example, showing the White House lawn, 
pictures of the south lawn of the White House, and pictures of ó like, you 
know, Enron and other major corporate givers and saying, you know, ìWe gotta 
stop this kind of stuff.î  Depicting the Bush administration as basically 
being in the pockets of big business and big industry.
Do you remember the other group, another famous group against Kerry, the 
Swiftboat Veterans for Truth, depicting his ó Kerryís war record and other 
kinds of things.  They were also a 527.  So Moveon.org and Swiftboat Veterans 
for Truth were two examples, two of the most famous examples, of your 527's.  
Iíll tell you a little bit more about who they are and what they are, but just 
not right now.  In 2004, over $500 million was contributed to these groups.  
And thatís again an estimate of how much it was.  Because again, theyíre not 
required to report how much they raise and how much they spent.
Let me give you some information more about this.  These groups are tax exempt 
organizations that engage in political activities.  Most of these are advocacy 
groups ó again, like Moveon.org ó trying to influence federal elections 
through voter mobilization and again running issue ads that tend to criticize 
a candidateís record.  So Moveon.org is a good example of that.  And I tell 
you $500 million.  Thatís not even quite accurate.  I should say the top 50 
donors in 2004 are estimated to have contributed more than $500 million.  
Thatís just the top 50 donors, so itís actually more than that.
 
Well, why do they call them 527's?  The name comes from section 527 of the 
Internal Revenue Code.  Itís a provision that opens the way for groups to 



raise and spend sums of monies on political activities without any disclosure.  
It has no disclosure requirements.  As long as they donít ó hereís the key.  
As long as they donít expressly advocate voting for a candidate.  You will 
never see, for example, a Moveon.org commercial saying, ìVote for John Kerry.î  
If they do, they lose that 527 status.  They can talk about the failures of 
Bush and why you should vote for a change, but theyíll vote for a change.  
They wonít say vote for Kerry.  You see?  As long as you donít expressly 
advocate voting for a candidate.
The organizations use the money for advertising ó again, like weíve mentioned 
ó for taking polls, for telephone banks, for direct mail appeals.  All the 
major functions of a candidateís committee or political party.  Again, you see 
how theyíre playing some of the same roles as parties do?  Again, they donít 
have the requirements for public disclosure or accountability.  And again, how 
are they different from PACs?  Just to show you, unlike a PAC, theyíre 
regulated somewhat by the Federal Election Commission.  You know that.  
Because there are limits on PACs spending and so forth.  But unlike a PAC, 
these organizations ó thereís no cap on how much you can spend or accept.  
Thereís no IRS gift tax or reporting.  And again, just to repeat here, as long 
as they do not expressly advocate the election or defeat of specific 
candidates by using the words, quote, ìVote forî or ìVote against,î then 
thereís no requirement that they have to report anything about their money to 
the Federal Election Committee.  They are free to engage in issue advocacy but 
this makes it very difficult to distinguish between essentially working for a 
candidate, in a lot of ways.
In a lot of ways also, I kind of look at this new hole that was created as 
simply the hole that was filled by all the soft money contributions.  The $500 
million or so that we saw in 2000?  All of a sudden now it becomes about $500 
million plus in 2004.  But we canít have soft money contributions because of 
McCain-Feingold, so what are we gonna have now?  We can use these 527's.  And 
so thatís where this has come from.
 
The question I think is important is is this really good or bad for democracy?  
Remember, the PACs can be used to help ó again, make sure we understand this 
distinction because it helps us answer this question here.  If the PACs were 
specifically used to help elect or defeat a candidate ó okay.  Give me a PAC 
and Iím gonna vote to get rid of Sara or to elect Roy Blunt.  Thatís what PACs 
can do.  527's donít do that.  The pure 527 is designed to influence policy.  
Pay for an ad that shows how Bushís Social Security plan is a bad idea.  That 
would be an example of a 527.  But again, there are no limits on these 
contributions at this point in time.
Now, the reason why I say is this good or bad for democracy, I wanted to ask 
you this.  If you go to a website like Moveon.org and they ask you, ìDo you 
want to give $50 to contribute to what we do because these are the things that 
we stand for?  Click here and do that.î  So whatís happening is that out of 
the 527, I may be getting a lot of ó some large chunks of money from 
individual donors but a lot of people all across the U.S. getting on my 
website here and giving money to help support what we believe in.  Is that bad 
for democracy or is that good for democracy?  What do you think?  When all of 
a sudden people like never before are getting on the websites and clicking 
ìsubmit,î and contributing to the work of these grassroots kind of organizing 
kinds of committees to help influence public policies.  Is that bad for 
democracy or good for democracy?
[Inaudible student response]



 
Maybe itís this sense that people ó you know, ìWe really care and I want to 
have a role in this process.î  If that ó to the extent that people are getting 
involved and giving money to these 527's, is that necessarily bad?  I donít 
think so, necessarily.  Itís still a lot of money, though.  No question about 
it.  But you could make the argument either way, couldnít you?  You could say, 
ìWell, itís only going to contribute to the amount of money in our system.  
Obviously when youíve got all this money in our system, boy, seems to me that 
youíre buying your candidates, arenít you?î  Thatís the criticism of all this 
money.
On the other hand, it takes a lot of money to get your candidates elected.  If 
I feel passionately about a certain set of issues and I want to give money to 
that, maybe thatís a good thing.  So that a lot of us individuals are now 
giving money in $20 contribution increments and $50 increments to help 
basically get things done to let our point of view be expressed.  That doesnít 
sound so bad to me for democracy, you see?  So itís a double-edged sword.  
We donít want a lot of money in the whole campaign finance system but there 
is.  Weíre concerned about some donors having so much money they can literally 
buy a candidate.  But on the other hand, you know, itís gonna be interesting 
to see what happens with these 527's, to see what the courts end up doing 
about that.  This is where that new hole in the Swiss cheese that rose up in 
the 2004 election.  We banned soft money according to McCain-Feingold and all 
of a sudden we have this new player called 527's.  In a lot of ways, this 
illustrates why the Swiss cheese analogy is so good about campaign finance 
reform.  You try to plug up one hole, another hole is gonna come up.  And 
thereís this one hole thatís really, really huge called independent 
expenditures that basically has been affirmed by the Supreme Court in terms of 
its constitutionality.  So again, itís a very interesting set of issues here.
 
Well, how should we further reform this?  Is there something that we should 
do?  Let me just share with you a few proposals that some people have put 
forth.  We can learn a little bit about some of these.  Again, to let you know 
essentially, though, itís very, very difficult to achieve real reform.  One 
set of proposals goes along this line: that we should have all federal 
campaigns publicly financed.  So, in other words, right now we have a system 
of public financing of presidential campaigns.  Now weíre talking about having 
a system for all members of Congress and members of the House of 
Representatives, members of the U.S. Senate, have all those campaigns publicly 
financed.
And again, that has some advantages and disadvantages.  Think about this.  If 
you are an incumbent -- boy, having a system of public financing where 
basically you the taxpayers are automatically gonna be funding my campaign for 
reelection, that would be great.  Because it would free me up from having to 
spend all my time, right?  For trying to raise money.  A lot of what members 
of Congress do on a constant basis is try to raise money in preparation for 
their next election.  Especially for members of the House of Representatives.  
Think about this.  You get elected ó you get reelected every two years, right?  
The entire House does.  I get elected for the first time.  Iíve got to hit the 
ground running.  Iíve got two years to prove myself but Iíve also got two 
years to get on the ball and raise money for my next campaign.  So if Iím 
spending all of my time raising money for my next election, how often am I 
there to actually do my job which is to govern and make good policy?
 



In fact, Congress has been known ó thereís a very interesting nickname called 
the Tuesday to Thursday Club.  And the reason why is because often theyíre 
there from Tuesday to Thursdays.  But basically, Friday, the following 
weekend, and Monday, where are they?  Theyíre back in their district, raising 
money or helping other candidates, and so forth.  So oftentimes theyíve been 
called that.  So if we have a system of public financing and Iím a member of 
congress, I donít have to worry about going back to my district, raising money 
left and right.  I can actually have more time to devote to my job that you 
elected me for to begin with, and that is to pass good laws to make good 
policies.  So thatís one of the arguments for a system of public financing.
Another thing that people say is this, and that is ó you know, having public 
financing might be good.  Because if you think about who runs for Congress now 
are people who are pretty wealthy.  Theyíre advantaged politically and 
economically.  Theyíve got money.  Particularly if youíre an incumbent and 
youíve gotta raise your own money.  Youíve got to have a lot of money to run 
for office.  Maybe, just maybe, perhaps we could have more of the little 
person running for office more often if you had a system of public financing.  
So you have a chance. This guy, Jim Newberry, he might be considered as sort 
of a little person here.  He mightíve had a better chance.  So some people say 
that thatís again another argument for why you ought to have public financing.
 
Another one here.  Lower the cost of elections.  That might actually be a 
useful idea.  And the way we can do this are two things.  The problem here is 
the fact that weíve got so much money because weíve got so much costs, right?  
So what we need to do is somehow lower that cost.  And maybe one of the things 
we could do is shorten the campaign season.  Not allow anybody to run for 
office or announce that theyíre running for office until no more than six 
months from the time to November.  So no earlier than, say, March of a given 
year before they can even announce their candidacy for office.  That way 
youíve only got six months to run for office and so youíre not spending a 
whole year, year and a half.  Particularly presidential elections.  I mean, 
there are people even now talking about whoís gonna be our next president in 
2008 and there are some people who are now jockeying in terms of getting into 
a position to raise money for the next election.  Well, that costs a lot of 
money to do all that and so maybe we should shorten that.
Another thing along those same lines is that ó look, the major cost of 
elections are television advertisements.  So what we might should do is ó 
look, we say to these television broadcasters, ìWe are providing you a free 
resource, like giving you a license to operate on these frequencies over these 
airways.  In return for that public benefit that the government is giving you, 
then you should provide free or low-cost advertising for candidates.  And you 
donít do it at 3:00 a.m. in the morning but even during your prime time spots 
require that they be free.  If youíre running for congress, itís a free 
television advertisement and you would have to be required to devote so many 
advertising slots for candidates.î
Now, how are the broadcasters gonna feel about that?  ìYouíre killing our 
revenues.  Youíre killing private competition.î  All that kind of stuff.  
Youíre gonna have a lot of arguments.  Thereís a very, very powerful interest 
group in Washington that represents national broadcasters all across the U.S.  
Again, thereíd be a lot of resistance to that.  But again, that has been a 
proposal that some people have said.
 
Let me give you a couple of other quick things here, too.  Some people say we 



ought to just eliminate PAC contributions altogether.  We could either 
eliminate them or maybe provide some kind of way to reduce the number of ó the 
amount of money going to PACs.  Along the same idea, maybe we should get rid 
of these 527's.  Spending limits on campaigns.  How much each campaign should 
be allowed to spend on a certain amount, according to the office or the size 
of the district.  Those three right there, of course, get into a major problem 
about what?  Free speech.  Free speech.  You can understand why they may say ó 
the system is so awash in money.  This is a major problem where all this money 
is coming from.  We need to put some clamps on it.  But again, in doing that 
you also essentially impinge upon free speech.  And so again, how likely is 
that going to happen.  Iím not really quite sure.  Itís probably doubtful that 
youíre gonna have any truer form.
The thing I want to suggest here is that ultimately reform is not easy to 
achieve.  By trying to come at one part, itís gonna create problems.  It might 
actually impinge upon Constitutional issues or it may also ó doesnít 
necessarily solve the problem like the 527's illustrate.  And ultimately 
again, as far as campaign finance reform, you know, a lot of money ó I used to 
have the view myself that all of this money being spent in elections was just 
terrible.  But frankly, I donít have as much problem about the total amount as 
to where itís coming from to begin with.  And if I saw every citizen giving 
money to help finance elections and to share their viewpoints, I donít think 
this is bad for democracy than if you have maybe just a handful of individuals 
who are paying all the money.  So itís not necessarily the amount of money.  
Itís actually who is contributing and where is it going.
Now, Iíve said a lot here, but let me just stop here for just a second and say 
do you guys have any questions at this point?  I know itís a little bit murky 
here but itís a very complex issue.  Can I answer any questions for you?
[Inaudible student response]
 
Normally what happens ó the question is basically do candidates ó can they 
solicit money from PACs.  They donít really need to.  Because the PACs will 
know their voting record.  Now, could they do it?  Yes, I think so.  Because 
if I were a challenger, for example, there could be a PAC located out in 
Nevada thatís very concerned about environmental issues.  And Iíll say, ìI 
feel the same way you do about environmental issues and if Iím elected, I will 
do that.î  So if Iím astute politically, then what I may do is see about the 
different ó you know, 527's or PACs that are out there and try to solicit ó 
well, not the 527's but the PACs that are out there.  Chris?
[Inaudible student response]
How do you start a 527.  You file paperwork to become a 527.  You create an 
organization with a legal entity known as a 527, part of the Internal 
Revenueís tax code.  And this organization that weíre gonna file paperwork on 
has its express purpose for advocating certain political issues.  And so you 
file the paperwork to the IRS, they grant that status to you, and you become a 
527.


